# BULLETIN Issued by the Division of University Relations

Vol. 66, No. 16, Dec. 5, 1989

# COME CAROL BY CANDLELIGHT MONDAY

The glow of candles and the sound of bells starting at 10:15 p.m. Monday will signal the beginning of TCU's 14th annual Carols by Candlelight festival in Robert Carr Chapel.

Luminarias will mark the way into the chapel as Emmet Smith begins to play the carillon at 10:15 p.m., followed five minutes later by a Brass Ensemble performance on the steps, with Steve Weger conducting.

Organ music and singing begin inside the chapel at 10:30 p.m., and the program will include a pair of Christmas anthems by the Chapel Choir, led by Ron Shirey, and two bell choir numbers under the direction of Betty Boles of University Christian Church. University Minister John Butler will lead a prayer.

Carols by Candlelight is open to everyone, on and off campus. Audience members should come early to get seats.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### NEW SUMNERS GIFTS ANNOUNCED

A new gift of \$20,000 from the Hatton W. Sumners Foundation of Dallas brings to more than \$100,000 the total in grants for undergraduates made possible by the foundation since 1987.

Of the new gift, \$10,000 will fund partial tuition grants to be awarded primarily on the basis of need. Applicants must be full-time students in good standing, preferably those majoring in political science or history, students in pre-law studies or those who intend to teach in the social sciences.

The other \$10,000 goes to TCU's Washington Internship Program to help students defray the extra costs of living in Washington, DC, for a semester.

The initial Sumners foundation gifts in 1987 were \$50,000 for the partial tuition grants, \$10,000 for interns. Last fall the foundation gave another \$12,000 for grants and \$10,000 for interns.

The foundation, designed to aid in the study and teaching of the science of self-government, was created in the 1950s after the death of longtime Texas Democratic legislator Hatton Sumners. One of the foundation's trustees, Fort Worth attorney William C. Pannell, is a TCU alumnus.

### FINALS WEEK, CHRISTMAS HOURS POSTED

Most University offices will be closed Dec. 25 and Jan. 1 in observance of Christmas and New Year's Day, respectively. Some facilities will remain open on a limited basis from Dec. 26-Dec. 31. Altered hours for finals week and during the semester break include:

Dec. 20-22: 9 a.m.-5 p.m. Library

Dec. 23-25: closed

Dec. 26-27: 1 p.m.-4 p.m. Dec. 28-29: 9 a.m.-noon

Dec. 30-Jan. 1: closed Jan. 2-5: 9 a.m.-5 p.m.

Jan. 6-7: closed

Jan. 8-12: 9 a.m.-5 p.m.

Jan. 13-14: closed

Student Center Dec. 12-14: 7 a.m.-2 a.m.

Dec. 15: 7 a.m.-midnight Dec. 16: 8 a.m.-8 p.m.

Dec. 17: 8 a.m.-midnight Dec. 18: 7 a.m.-midnight

Dec. 19-22: 7 a.m.-8 p.m. Dec. 22-Jan. 1: closed

Marriott Food Service

Main Cafeteria

Pit & Eden's Greens Worth Hills

Dec. 19-Jan. 14: closed Dec. 19: closes 2 p.m.

Jan. 15: resume regular service

Dec. 19: closes 7 p.m.

Dec. 20-21: 8 a.m.-2 p.m. Dec. 22-Jan. 1: closed

Jan. 2-14: limited service

Jan. 15: resume regular service

Information Services Dec. 23-26: closed

Dec. 27-29: 8 a.m.-5 p.m.

Dec. 30-Jan. 1: closed

Dec. 8: building closes at 7 p.m., Rickel

last day of morning swim

Dec. 9: 10 a.m.-6 p.m.

Dec. 10: 1-6 p.m.

Dec. 11-12: noon-8 p.m.

Dec. 13-14: noon-10 p.m.

Dec. 15: building closes at 5 p.m.

Dec. 16: 10 a.m.-6 p.m.

Dec. 17: 1-6 p.m.

Dec. 18: noon-8 p.m.

Dec. 18-19: pool closed for repairs

Dec. 20-Jan. 7: closed

Jan. 8-11: building 11 a.m.-3 p.m., pool 11:30 a.m.-1:30 p.m.

Jan. 12-14: closed

Jan. 15: resume regular hours

All administrative offices in the Rickel building will be open Jan. 2-5 and Jan. 8-12 from 8 a.m. to 5 p.m.

# MOUDY TO SPEAK FOR RETIREES EVENT

The Christmas luncheon of the TCU Retirees Association will be at noon Dec. 15 in Weatherly Hall. Chancellor Emeritus James M. Moudy will bring a Christmas message, and David Graham and Judith Solomon of the music department will present a brief musical program. Carol singing will be led by Gentry Shelton.

Anyone wishing to attend who has not yet made a reservation should contact Glenn Routt, secretary-treasurer of the association, before Dec. 14.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

# 'XMAS GIFTS' GOING TO SCHOLARSHIPS

Checks are being received in the financial aid office for scholarship gifts in lieu of Christmas greetings for on-campus colleagues. Last year's contribution of \$585 brought the fund's balance to \$7,312.50.

Donors who wish their gift to go to a specific scholarship fund must make that designation on the check and/or attached note. Contributions can be made in the financial aid office, Sadler 108, from 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. Monday through Friday.

A complete listing of donors will be carried in the next Weekly Bulletin, due out Jan. 16.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### DANCERS STAGE 'OUT THE DOOR'

Five ballet and modern dance graduate students have created works for "Out the Door," their annual choreographers' showcase to be presented Saturday and Sunday at University Theatre. The free concert begins at 8 p.m. Saturday and at 2 p.m. Sunday.

The graduate choreographers are Linna Pace, Joan Buttram, Marianne Allen, Perry Brown and Zoe Stein-Pierce.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### GRADUATING DEPENDENTS' NOTICES DUE

Faculty and staff members who have dependents graduating at the end of this semester are being reminded to notify the Personnel office benefits section so that continued health coverage can be arranged. Notification is required within 60 calendar days of the graduation date.

TCU employee dependents are eligible for coverage in the University's group health insurance plan up to age 19. Coverage can continue to age 23 provided the dependent is a full-time student.

Additional information is available from the Personnel Office, Box 30797 or Ext. 7792.

# ANIMAL NUTRITION IS RANCH TOPIC

The spring Ranch Management evening class will deal with Animal Nutrition and Feeding, taught by Gary L. Wilson. Classes will meet from 7 to 10 p.m. Tuesdays beginning Jan. 16.

The study will include digestion and use of feeds for maintenance and production, selection of feeds based on composition and cost, rational formulation, feed processing and handling, possible limiting factors in feeding efficiency, supplemental feeding on pasture and dry lot feeding programs.

Evening registration for spring will be from 5 to 7 p.m. Jan. 12, and late registration is scheduled from 9 a.m. to 4 p.m. Jan. 16. Mail registration packets also are available from Ranch Management, Ext. 7145.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### PROGRAM FOCUSES ON RAPE PREVENTION

A program on acquaintance rape prevention will be conducted Dec. 12 for faculty and staff members. Planned by the acquaintance rape prevention committee, which is chaired by Counseling Center director Jack Scott, the event also will include presentations by a representative of the Rape Crisi Center of Fort Worth as well as Charlene Urwin of social work and Dean of Students Libby Proffer. The nationally acclaimed video "Against Her Will" will be shown.

Additional information is available from Counseling Center director Jack Scott, Ext. 7863.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### GEOLOGY DEPARTMENT HOSTS SYMPOSIUM

The geology department recently welcomed more than 200 members of the North Texas oil and gas community to the Sid Richardson Building for a one-day symposium on "The Petroleum Geology of Mississippian Carbonates in North Central Texas." The meeting was sponsored by the Fort Worth Geological Society and the department. Nowell Donovan and Art Ehlmann presented talks at the symposium and had papers appear in the handsome "Transactions" volume published by the geological society.

John Breyer, Art Busbey, Caroline Coleman, Cindy Gillespie, Randy Hosey, Bob McCall, Courtney McElmoyl, Chai Phornprapha, Allen Scott, Amy Smith, Sherman Smith and Jeff Templeton performed the sundry tasks necessary to the success of the symposium.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

# JAZZ BAND TO PLAY AT J.R.'S

TCU's Monday-Wednesday-Friday Jazz Ensemble, conducted by Curt Wilson, has been invited to play from 7 to 10 p.m. Sunday at J.R.'s on Bernie Anderson Ave. The ensemble's appearance is a part of the club's Big Band Series.

### PRINTING & MAILING OFFERS NEW COLOR OPTIONS

The color cover of today's bulletin issue was produced by Printing & Mailing on its new Kodax Coloredge copier from a color photograph. The equipment will reproduce in 8 1/2 X 11 and 8 1/2 X 14 sizes in all colors from both photos and transparencies in all colors. Printing is done on laser paper for truer colors, according to Zoanne Hogg.

Capable of printing in all colors, the easy-to-use equipment allows the user to select the colors wanted and indicate those with a special pen on the black and white original.

The copier currently is being used on a temporary basis. How much it is used will be a determining factor in its being available permanently. Cost for the color printing depends on quantity.

Designer of today's holiday cover was Nhan Tan Pham, senior communications graphics major from Arlington. He is a student assistant in the University's publications division.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### TCU WILL GO TO OXFORD

Four studies will be included in the TCU-at-Oxford program scheduled June 30-July 23 at Oxford's St. Hilda College. These include International and Intercultural Communications taught by Anantha Babbili and Larry Lauer; Music in England: 1500-Present, Tamas Ungar; European Economic Community/1992, Roger Pfaffenberger; and Monarchs, Rebels and Desperate Men: Profile of Conflict in Stuart England 1603-1714, Kathy McDorman.

Field trips for the three-week study will be coordinated by geologist Nowell Donovan.

In addition to classes and field trips planned by TCU faculty members, Oxford faculty members will lecture on such topics as history and architecture of Oxford, heritage of Britain and importance of scholarship in the context of Oxford University. Both historical and architectural development of the university and the city will be included.

Excluding air fare and tuition for the course selected, program cost is \$1,850. This includes accommodations of a private room and shared bath, meals and course-related travel in Britain. Additional information is available from the extended education office, Ext. 7130.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### BULLETIN TAKES A HOLIDAY, TOO

The Weekly Bulletin will take a respite for the holiday season. The next issue, the first for a new semester as well as a new decade, is scheduled Jan. 16.

Material for that issue is due not later than noon Jan. 10 in the News Service office, Sadler 321.

p.m.

n and

ation s in eding

late ation

for ion the

sis of 11"

ack

rth day rth

at

ob nan sss

has

son

### FROGS NAMED TO ALL-SWC LIST

Four Horned Frog players are among athletes named to the All-Southwest Conference listing announced last week.

Quick guard Mike Sullivan, junior from New Braunfels who is majoring in business, was chosen for the first team on offense. Listed on the defensive first team was Roosevelt Collins, defensive end from Shreveport who is a communication graphics major.

Second-team honorees are sophomore Kelly Blackwell of Richland Hills, a sophomore majoring in history; and Dallas senior Robert McWright, left corner back who is majoring in sports recreation.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

# 18 NAMED TO KAPPA DELTA PI

Eighteen women recently were inducted into TCU's Kappa Upsilon chapter of Kappa Delta Pi, international honor society in education. The induction ceremony was conducted at the Botanic Gardens.

Fort Worth inductees were Cynthia Jean Randolph, Barbara Brun, Diana Worle, Sarah Van Vleck and Carol Aebi-Hembree. Others were Dina Zywica of San Antonio, Amy Adams of Colleyville, Leigh Shields of Austin, Candace Barry of Tyler, Dawn Tormohlen of Denver, Christy Smith of Weatherford, Ellen Kirkpatrick of Houston, Elaine Williams of Arlington, Jennifer Ann Drinane of Overland Park, Katherine Gowan of Dallas, Laurie Beene of Plano and Cynthia McGary and Sarah Day, both of Harlingen.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### FROGS WIN IN OKLAHOMA, ARKANSAS

The Frogs' men's swim team raised its season standing to 4-1 by beating Oral Roberts University and Southwest Missouri State in a mid-November meet in Tulsa and beating the Arkansas Razorbacks the following day in Fayetteville.

Coach Richard Sybesma described his team as "emotionally high" when they won over the Razorbacks for the first time ever in the dual meet. "It was a total team effort," he said. "The only teams in the Southwest Conference that are better than our men are Texas, last year's NCAA champions, and SMU, ranked 14th in NCAA last year."

Frog women swimmers competed only against Arkansas, since ORU and SWMS don't have women's teams. While the women's team lost, first-place winners for the Frogs included Lynne Myers, 1000 freestyle and 500 freestyle, and Gretchen Brannon, who set a new TCU record in the 200 butterfly.

Men who finished in first place in Arkansas included Mark Lotz, 1000 freestyle; Mark Graves, 50 freestyle; Kevin Irion, 200 IM; Matt Walters, 200 butterfly; Steve Reed, 500 freestyle; Kyle Bass, 3-meter diving; and Reed, Graves, Keith Ludwick and Steve Kellam, 400 freestyle.

# NOTES ON FOLKS

BOB FRYE (English) presented a paper entitled "Cultural Diversity in Elegant and Folksy Styles: Richard Selzer's 'Letters to a Young Doctor' and Garrison Keillor's 'Lake Wobegon Days' as Resources for Writing" at the National Council of Teachers of English annual meeting Nov. 20 in Baltimore.

HARRIET RISK WOLDT (music) added a new dimension to her busy schedule with six performances of Handel's "Julius Caesar" for the Houston Grand Opera's British Festival Oct. 20-Nov. 4. Hers was an on-stage gamba part in a "band" of eight musicians who were part of Cleopatra's entertainment for Caesar. The players wore elegant costumes, plumed masks and helmets originally designed for the Paris Opera, each illuminated by tiny Christmas tree lights. The elaborate production received glowing reviews in both Houston papers and in The New York Times.

CAROL STEPHENSON (nursing) has presented a day-long workshop on advanced medical-surgical nursing to nurses in Denver, Austin, Houston and San Antonio this semester. In addition, she spoke at a conference in Dallas in October. This conference, titled "Children Who Wait," related to issues surrounding children in foster care and awaiting adoption. Carol's topic was "Facilitating Academic Progress in Foster Children."

<u>NELL ROBINSON</u> (nutrition and dietetics) recently attended the 72nd annual meeting of the American Dietetic Association in Kansas City, MO. At the close of the meeting, she became chair of the Council of Education Division of ADA Accreditation/Approval for 1989-1990.

At the same meeting, MARY ANNE GORMAN (nutrition and dietetics) presented research entitled "Dietary Practices and Nutrient Intake of Senior Citizens Participating in Congregate Feeding Programs." MARY HAGER and LINDA HOOVER, also from the department, co-authored the research presented.

Mary Anne has been notified that her article entitled "Documentation of time expenditures of clinical dietitians: Results of a statewide time study in Texas" received honorable mention for the Huddleson Award for outstanding research published in the Journal of the American Dietetic Association.

"A comprehensive financial management system model for the health care foodservice industry" is the title of Linda's dissertation. She will receive the Ph.D. degree at Texas Woman's University Dec. 16.

LEE DANIEL (modern languages) led a group of TCU students to Mexico during the Thanksgiving break. The group visited seven cities but spent most of the time in Zacatecas, the capital city of the State of Zacatecas and Chalchuihuites, a small colonial mining town. The students visited historical and archaeological sites, lived with a Mexican family and learned about the real Mexico—not border towns or famed tourist spots. Lee plans to repeat these "introduction to Mexico" trips each spring and fall semester to provide students the opportunity to learn firsthand more about the culture of Mexico and to practice Spanish in a realistic setting.

## MORE NOTES ON FOLKS

JOHN SHERIDAN (management) has received word that the article he wrote with John Slocum of SMU, Richard Buda of Polytechnic University and Richard Thompson of the University of Colorado entitled "Effects of Corporate Sponsorship and Departmental Power on Career Tournaments: A Study of Intraorganizational Mobility" has been accepted for publication in the Academy of Management Journal.

John and LARRY PETERS (management) have been notified that their article entitled "Turnover Research Methodology: A Critique of Traditional Designs and a Suggested Survival Model Alternative" will be reprinted in a book entitled Theoretical and Methodological Issues in Human Resources Research to be published by JAI press.

Management faculty members JANE MACKAY, CHUCK LAMB and SHANNON SHIPP have received word that their article on "The Role of Cases in the Information Systems Course" has been accepted for publication in Interface.

LISA FUSILLO (ballet) has choreographed a short ballet, "Valse Brilliante," for Dance Theatre Arlington. She has been a guest teacher for the company this fall and will return in the spring for the premiere of her ballet.

Defensive tackle FRED WASHINGTON has accepted invitations to play in both the Senior Bowl on Jan. 20 and Blue-Gray all-star football game, set for Christmas Day.

Gail Zimmerman (Academic Services) attended the recent 1989 Professional Growth Conference in Dallas sponsored by the Texas Career Guidance Association and the North Central Texas Association for Counseling and Development.

<u>DOUG NEWSOM</u> (journalism) spoke Nov. 15 on credibility and ethics in public relations practice at a professional development seminar in Tulsa. The seminar was sponsored by the Tulsa chapter of the Public Relations Society of America. She went from Tulsa to Puerto Rico to present an invited paper on "Handling Information Campaigns in Developing Nations" for the Association for the Advancement of Policy, Research and Development in the Third World.

MILDRED HOGSTEL (nursing) has just been informed that the second edition of her book "Nursing Care of the Older Adult" has been selected for a 1989 book of the year award in gerontological nursing by the American Journal of Nursing Company. Among the contributors to this edited textbook are other Harris College faculty members ALLENE JONES, MIRA NELSON, PEGGY MAYFIELD, RHONDA KEEN-PAYNE, CAROL STEPHENSON, ANN KIRKHAM, KATY NICHOLS and emeritus faculty MONETTE GRAVES. NELL ROBINSON (nutrition/dietetics) also was a contributing author. Descriptions of the books receiving 1989 awards will be featured in the January 1990 issue of the American Journal of Nursing.

# CALENDAR OF EVENTS

- Dec. 5 -- Mardi Night at TCU, Barbara Bailey Hutchinson, contemporary acoustic to light rock music, Student Center lounge, 7:30 p.m. -- Women's basketball, TCU at UTA.
- Dec. 6 University chapel, Robert Carr Chapel, noon.
- Dec. 7 -- Faculty Senate, Sid Richardson boardroom, 3:30 p.m.
- Dec. 8 --Biology Seminar: thesis research reports of biology graduate students Sheri Long and Joe White, Winton-Scott Room 436, noon. --Last day of classes for fall semester.
- -- TCU Woman's Club Christmas luncheon, Weatherly Hall, 11:30 a.m.
- Dec. 9

  --Basketball, TCU vs. Lamar, Daniel-Meyer Coliseum, 7:30 p.m.

  --TCU Young Choreographer's Showcase, University Theatre, through
  Dec. 10, Dec. 9 at 8 p.m., Dec. 10 at 2 p.m.

  --Women's basketball, TCU at Lady Deacon Classic, Winston-Salem,
  NC, through Dec. 10.
- Dec. 11 --Study days, through Dec. 12.
  --Basketball, TCU at San Jose State.

#### CLASSIFIED

MOTHER NEEDS BABYSITTER: Sitter needed for spring semester MWF 1-2 p.m.; TTh, 12:30-2 p.m.; Th 4-5 p.m. while mother attends class. Prefer your place close to TCU. Call Diane, 292-8475.

FOR SALE: 1988 Yamaha Razz motor scooter; like new, 1,500 miles, call 838-5151.

FOR SALE: Canopy bed with white French Provencial night stand, seven-drawer chest, vanity desk, six-drawer dresser and bookshelf; full-size mattress and box springs, white eyelet comforter, dust ruffle, pillows and table cover included. \$450. Call 923-5365 or Ext. 7926.

Ethan Allen Royal Charter old-style canopy bed, king-size with mattress and box springs. \$989. Call Sheryl at Ext. 7926 or 926-9879.

ROOMMATE WANTED: North Arlington 3-2-2; good location, nice house; rent negotiable. Call Larry at Ext. 7927.

FOR RENT: Small three-room cottage, 2937 Cleburne Rd. near TCU; \$175 plus electricity. Call 927-2512.

# OFFICIAL ABSENCES Nov. 29, 1989

Students listed below must make up any class assignments that were missed. It is the responsibility of the student to arrange with his/her professor for the make-up. If you have any questions, call 921-7855.

Men's basketball team members who missed classes Nov. 30 and Dec.

1 to participate in a tournament at Bowling Green, Kentucky: Antee, Richie Klinkenberg, August Sibley, Craig Crawford, Kelvin Lomas, Jarrard Smith, Reginald Edmond, Anthony Morgan, Ernest Strickland, Michael Fromayan, Edwin Oglesby, Keith Tolley, Harvey Kelly, Ray Robertson, Damon Willis, Byron

Pre-Law students who participated in a field trip to the University of Texas Law School on Nov. 17 from 8 a.m. to 7 p.m.:

Bush, Joel LeBlanc, M. David Murphey, Jeremy Cavazos, Jaime McGlinchey, Parnell